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Champaig n  County  Chapter  

The past year has been a busy one even if we 
have not sought nor obtained dramatic head-
lines for the Chapter and its activities.  Our 
monthly meetings, on Thursday evenings at 
7:30, invariably start on time.  While our 
adjournment is set for 9:00, we have gone 
beyond that end point on many occasions. 
 
The topic that has consumed more of our 
attention than any other has been the matter 
of racial profiling by local law enforcement 
organizations.  We have talked about specific 
incidents that have come to our attention and 
have had very helpful conversations with the 
Chiefs of Police for both the City of Cham-
paign and the City of Urbana.  Both of those 
leaders came across as being both sensitive 
and informed about the issues involved and 
seemed dedicated to providing every assur-
ance possible that such behavior will not 
occur in either of their departments.  We 
found both to be forthright and responsive to 
all of our questions. 
 
The Crue case, which is the legal definition 
of the law suit between ACLU and the Uni-
versity of Illinois, has been a regular conver-
sation piece.  That the matter was not re-
solved legally months ago has been espe-
cially troubling.  As this is being written the 
community at large is waiting for the report 
of the Trustees.  Our concerns with racial 
issues have led to conversations about the 
incident at Mahomet-Seymour middle 
school,  the incident at the Assembly Hall 
with regard to the Chief,  and access and 
trespass rules of the Champaign County 
Housing Authority.  We have looked at the 
Truancy Policy that was under consideration 
by the Rantoul City Council, a policy pro-
posal on mandatory drug testing by one of 
the area schools, holiday-Xmas musical pro-
grams in a local high school, and apparent 

restrictions on leafleting and publicizing of 
activities on the University campus.  We 
were co-sponsors of a Forum for Supreme 
Court judicial candidates, have signed a 
pledge to support persons who may be un-
justly accused or targeted under the new anti-
terrorism legislation, and are participating in 
a forum discussion to establish a civilian 
police review board in Urbana.    We have 
also discussed the new federal anti-terrorism 
legislation that emerged from the 9/11 trag-
edy, contraceptive coverage for UIUC em-
ployees, and the UIUC student discipline 
system.  
 
We have been very proud and financially 
supportive of the UIUC undergraduate 
ACLU chapter, which sponsored an out-
standing day of information and discussion 
about the Death Penalty.  We continue to be 
active participants on the Delinquency Policy 
Prevention Board.  Some of the members 
took a tour of the University Archives and 
examined an outstanding civil liberties col-
lection.  We are diligently working toward 
the establishment of a high school essay con-
test, which would be an annual project to 
encourage high school students to think 
about and write about civil liberties.  We 
continue to be the occasional recipient of 
phone calls, e-mails, or conversations with 
persons seeking the assistance of ACLU in 
responding to particular problems.  An expe-
dited process is now in place to refer such 
concerns to the staff in Chicago. 
 
 Clearly we invite our members throughout 
the area to communicate with us on issues of 
concern or interest to them.  Thanks to Ed 
and Loretta Dessen, who hosted our fall 
gathering, we have had quite adequate re-
sources to undertake projects and activities 
thanks to the generous contributions of those 
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The Champaign County 
Chapter annual meeting and 
dinner will be held Sunday 
April 21 at the Holiday Inn 
Conference Center in Urbana. 
 
We are fortunate to have as 
guest speaker this year Col-
leen K. Connell, ACLU-IL 
Executive Director. Annual 
awards will be presented and 
steering committee members 
will be confirmed. 
 
See the enclosed response 
form for more details.  If the 
form is missing, you may 
reserve via the web at 
www.aclu-cu.org or by phone 
to Joan Severns, 352-1875.   

Victor Stone introduces 
Keynote speaker Paul 
Simon to kick off �Crime, 
Compassion, and Citizen-
ship�.  See story on page 2. 
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Keynote speakers Rob Warden of the 
Center on Wrongful Convictions at 
Northwestern University and former 
senator Paul Simon were only two of 
more than a dozen workshop leaders and 
people personally affected by the death 
penalty to bring together a remarkable 
day-long conference on the Death Pen-
alty, Saturday February 9 at the Univer-
sity YMCA. 
 

Co-sponsored by the Student ACLU and 
Amnesty International Chapter 124, the 
conference also featured a panel discus-
sion with former death row inmates and 
six workshops on topics dealing with 
such issues as race and class biases, exe-
cution of mentally disabled, victim�s 
families and reconciliation, and how to 
take action through lobbying ( lead in 
part by ACLU-IL Legislative Director 
Mary Dixon). 
 

Simon highlighted the fact that prosecut-

ing death penalty  cases costs far more than 
incarceration for life without the possibility 
of parole.  He also noted racial inequities in 
application of the law - blacks are four to 
six times more likely to receive the death 
penalty than whites, yet in Kentucky, of the 
39 blacks currently on death row, none 
were convicted for killing another person of 
color. 
 

Rob Warden echoed similar concerns, not-
ing that  of 100 whites on death row in Illi-
nois (only 41% of total), only three have 
been sentenced for killing black victims.  
Warden believes there is a five to ten per-
cent error rate in death penalty cases.  Of 
the 288 people sentenced to death in Illi-
nois, 13 have been exonerated and he be-
lieves there are more cases that have not 
been reopened due to cost and legal con-
straints. 
 

Another highlight of the conference was 
when Stephen Hartnett, a former college 
teacher at San Quentin, read works of po-
etry some of his former students had writ-
ten on death row.  He passed around a sheet 
for audience members to write short mes-
sages back to the inmates. 
 

Chapter steering committee member Steve 
Shoemaker participated along with Rev. 
George W. Brooks  (Illinois Coalition 
Against the Death Penalty) and Jennifer 
Bishop (Murder Victim�s Families for Rec-
onciliation) in leading a workshop explor-
ing the role of the church in fostering  re-
covery for family members. One of the 
primary arguments for continuing the death 
penalty is purportedly to enable the vic-
tim�s families to achieve �closure�.  Bishop 
related her experiences following the grue-
some murder of her pregnant sister and her 
husband in a Chicago suburb, committed 
by a 16 year old neighbor.  Shoemaker used 
examples from Judaism and Christianity to 
reveal how �divine justice� is the showing 
of mercy.  He also related a personal story 
of how, when speaking with some friends 
who had just lost a child in the attack on the 
World Trade Center,  he was awed by their 
humanity in expressing concern for the 
parents of the terrorists. 
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Student chapter members Kevin 
Miller and Maeve Anderson assist 
with conference registration. 

ACLU Death Penalty�www.aclu.org/death-penalty 
Amnesty International�www.amnesty.org 
Illinois Coalition Against the Death Penalty�www.icadp.com 
Murder Victims Families for Reconciliation�www.mvfr.org 

Rob Warden and exonerated former death row inmates Delbert Tibbs and 
Gary Gauger (left to right) participate in the afternoon panel discussion �On 
and Off Death Row�.  Tibbs told his story of being held for two years on 
Death Row in Florida after being in the �wrong place at the wrong time� - 
namely, being a black male driving through central Florida in the late 70s 
after a white woman had been raped and killed.  His conviction was over-
turned by the Florida Supreme Court for lack of evidence. 



The  ACLU  News 

A panel discussion entitled �Civil Liberties and the Wars on Terrorism�, 
held January 30 at Levis Faculty Center, attracted nearly 100 attendees 
despite uncooperative weather.  ACLU-IL Communications Director Ed 
Yohnka braved the elements to drive down from Chicago and participate 
on behalf of the local chapter.  Other panel members were UI Law Profes-
sor Francis Boyle, Muslim Law Student Association President Maaria 
Mozaffar, and UI Institute of Communications Research Professor Bruce 
Williams. Moderator Stephen Hartnett, assistant professor in speech com-
munications, provided the framework for a vigorous discussion of  issues 
highlighted by recent anti-terrorism legislation. 
 
One of the main concerns brought by Mozaffar was the escalation of fear 
among Muslim students.  Investigations based on secret evidence, the 
expansion of wire tapping and the trend from �probable cause� to 
�reasonable suspicion� have many students looking over their shoulder.   
 
Yohnka pointed out that one of the questions being asked by investigators 
is whether the subject has ever agreed with the causes of any militant 
group.  He also stressed that the Bush doctrine is based on the false as-
sumption that we can trade liberties for security.  Pointing out that coun-
tries such as Russia, China, and Saudi Arabia have severe limitations on 
civil liberties yet remain subject to terrorism, he addressed new limita-
tions such as restrictions on FOIA requests, closure of free assembly areas 
to rallies and reduction of judicial authority, emphasizing �We would not 
have allowed any foreign power to subject us to the regime we have en-
dured since September 11.� 
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The local ACLU Steering Committee meets on the 1st Thursday 
of each month at 7:30 pm, in Rm. H of the University of Illinois 
College of Law in Champaign.  Meetings are open to 
members—if you would like to be placed on the agenda, please 
contact Stan Levy or any other committee member ahead of 

ACLU Officers & Steering Committee 

STEERING COMMITTEE: 
 
Tom Betz 
707 W. Oregon, U 61801 
328-5419 (h), 333-9053 (o) 
e-mail: tbetz_legalguy@yahoo.com 
 
Susan Cohen  
3506 S. Vine, U 61802 
384-7871 (h) 
e-mail: s-cohen3@uiuc.edu 
 
C. Ward Henson 
2508 Nottingham Dr., C 61821 
359-9348 (h) 
e-mail: henson@math.uiuc.edu 
 
Harry Hilton 
1513 Maplecrest, C 61821-4401 
352-8372 (h), 333-2653 (o) 
FAX: 244-0720 
e-mail: h-hilton@uiuc.edu 
 
Amy Kummerow 
1805 Pleasant St., U 61801-5828 
344-6380 
e-mail: fkummero@uiuc.edu 
 

Jerry Landay 
403 W. Vermont, U 61801 
344-8482 (h) 
e-mail: j-landay@uiuc.edu 
 
Stuart Laird 
306 N. State St., C 61820 
369-9612 (h) 
e-mail: stuart@laird.com 
 
Allan Levy 
3 Lyndhurst Place, C 61820 
359-8148 (h), 333-9181 (o) 
e-mail: a-levy@uiuc.edu 
 
Charles McIntyre 
2016 Zuppke Dr., U 61801 
328-1323 
e-mail: cmcintyr@uiuc.edu 
 
Hiram Paley 
706 W. California, U 61801 
384-8165 (h), 333-1716 (o) 
FAX: 333-9576 (use cover sheet) 
e-mail: h-paley@uiuc.edu 
 
Lois M. Pausch 
513 N. Fourth, Box 467, St. J 61873 
469-7311 
e-mail: l-pausch@uiuc.edu 
 
Josh Rohrscheib 
107 E. Springifeld, Apt. #220, C 61820 
355-0962(h), 520-6880 (cell) 
e-mail: rohrsche@uiuc.edu 
 
Steve Shoemaker 
76 Greencroft, C 61821 

356-3636 (h), 337-1500 (o) 
e-mail: sshoem3636@aol.com 
 
Kristin Solberg 
2001 S. Vine, U 61802 
384-0000 (o) 
e-mail: ksolberg@novaklaw.com 
 
Cecile Steinberg 
2606 Nottingham Ct.South 
Champaign, IL 61821 
359-2607 
e-mail: ceciles@mhc.uiuc.edu 
 
Victor Stone 
1804 Pleasant, U 61801 
367-6806 (h), 333-1843(o) 
FAX: 367-6806 
e-mail: vstone@law.uiuc.edu 
 
Harvey Welch 
302 W. Vermont, U 61801 
337-0533 (h), 367-3200 (o) 
e-mail: hcwincourt@aol.com 
 
Paul Wisovaty 
112 E. Van Allen, Tuscola 61953 
253-2157 

OFFICERS: 
 

President: 
Stan Levy 

3006 Meadowbrook, C 61822 
352-7103, 352-4277 (fax) 

s-levy1@uiuc.edu 
 

Vice-President: 
Bill Brown 

304 W. Nevada, U 61801 
344-3797 

bbrown@prairienet.org 
 

Co-Secretary: 
Shirley Stillinger 

1003 S. Busey, U 61801 
344-6743 

Stillinger@attglobal.net 
 

Co-Secretary: 
Kevin Nolan 

410 N. Carson, C 61821 
351-5035 (h), 384-3714 (o) 

e-mail: sorrowfloats3@netscape.net 
 

Treasurer: 
Joan Severns 

1222 Foothill Dr., C 61821 
352-1875 

 

Nominations for 2002-
2003  
Steering Committee 
 
The nominations for this year�s steering commit-
tee, to be selected at the annual meeting April 21, 
include two new members. 
 
Stephen Portnoy, a professor of statistics at the 
UI, is a long-time member of the Chapter who has 
previously served on the committee and as presi-
dent.   
 
Ed Dessen, a vocal supporter of civil liberties, co-
owns Illini Studio in Champaign with his son.  Ed 
and Loretta hosted our Fall Gathering last year. 
 
Officer nominees are:  Stan Levy, President; Paul 
Wisovaty, Vice-President; Shirley Stillinger and 
Kevin Nolan, co-Secretaries; and Joan Severns, 
Treasurer. 
 
The present members (listed below) have also been 
re-nominated, with the exception of Jerry Landay 
and Amy Kummerow. Jerry will be moving out of 
state and Amy has asked to step down.  We wish 
them both well and thank them for their valuable 
contributions to the community  and the Chapter 



P.O. Box 2651, Station A 
Champaign, IL  61825-2651 

American Civil Liberties Union of Illinois  
Champaign County Chapter 

Gifts should be mailed to: 
 
        Roger Baldwin Foundation 
        c/o ACLU of Illinois 
        180 N. Michigan Ave., Suite 2300 
        Chicago, IL   60601-9919 
 
For additional information, please con-
tact local Board member Hiram Paley at 
384-8165. 

We�re on the Web! 
WWW.ACLU-CU.ORG 
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R O G E R  BA L D W I N  FO U N D AT I O N NE E D S  YO U R  SU P P O R T  

While the ACLU of Illinois directs 
lobbying on civil liberties and civil 
rights issues at the state and local level, 
the Roger Baldwin Foundation (RBF) 
operates as its legal and educational 
arm.  In Illinois, the RBF is staffed by 
a legal team including seasoned attor-
neys who have argued and won tough 
civil liberties matters at all levels of the 
federal court system, including the 
Supreme Court of the United States, as 
well as in various state courts.  Along 
with a team of volunteer attorneys, 
RBF carries a very large and broad 
docket of important civil liberties 
cases.  
 
        Since the terrorist attacks upon 
the World Trade Center and the Penta-
gon, RBF has mounted an extensive 
campaign to respond to violations of 
due process, religious liberty and free-
dom from unwarranted searches and 
seizures.  It organized a coalition of 

legal organizations to assure free legal 
services to any individual contacted for 
"voluntary" questioning by the FBI.  
This work, however, has not deterred 
RBF attorneys from pursuing RBF's 
traditional docket of matters affecting 
First Amendment rights, Racial Justice, 
AIDS and Civil Liberties, Reproductive 
Rights and other core matters.  
 
        In addition to renewing their indi-
vidual membership, ACLU members 
are urged to consider making annual 
tax-deductible contributions to the 
Roger Baldwin Foundation in order to 
insure that the legal program remains 
strong and effective.  Gifts can be ear-
marked for its general legal program, 
for specific program areas, or for its 
post 9/11 advocacy.  The RBF depends 
upon the generosity of members such as 
you and does not accept any govern-
ment funding to support its work. 
 

Now Playing! 
 
You Have the Right� is a television 
series which has been airing on Chi-
cago cable since October of 2000. Pro-
duced by the ACLU of Illinois as a live 
call-in show with expert guests explor-
ing topical issues, taped 30 minute seg-
ments are now running on Thursday 
evenings on Urbana public access, ca-
ble channel 6.  Call the cable company 
for show times. 


